

Board of Trustees

Paulette Brown, Esq. Chair Robin A. Lenhardt, Esq. Vice Chair Kenneth Y. Tanji Treasurer B. John Pendleton, Jr., Esq. Secretary Ryan P. Haygood, Esq. President & CEO Douglas S. Eakeley, Esq. (Immediate Past Chair) John J. Farmer, Jr., Esq. (Past Chair) Paul J. Fishman, Esq. Michael D. Francis, Esq. Jerome C. Harris, Jr. Rev. Timothy Adkins-Jones Sandra King John H. Lowenstein, Ph.D. Diana DeJesus-Medina James McQueeny Patricia Nachtigal, Esq. Darrell K. Terry, Sr. Martin Vergara II Nina Mitchell Wells, Esq. Antoinette Ellis-Williams, Ph.D.

Zulima V. Farber, Esq. (*Emerita*) Roger A. Lowenstein, Esq. (*Emeritus*) Theodore V. Wells, Jr., Esq. (*Emeritus*)

Founders

Alan V. and Amy Lowenstein*

Gary M. Wingens, Esq.

Founding Board President Nicholas deB. Katzenbach, Esq.*

Founding Board Vice President Hon. Dickinson R. Debevoise*

*deceased

60 Park Place, Suite 511 Newark, NJ 07102-5504 ph. (973) 624-9400 fax (973) 624-0704 email: justice@njisj.org www.njisj.org

"Social justice should be the underlying goal of all humanity." -Alan V. Lowenstein, Institute Founder

November 15, 2022

Robert L. Santos Director U.S. Census Bureau 4600 Silver Hill Rd. Washington, DC 20233

Re: Comments on the Design and Improvement of the 2030 Census, Docket

ID: 220526-0123

Dear Director Santos:

The New Jersey Institute for Social Justice (the "Institute") is pleased to have the opportunity to provide comment and feedback on the design and improvement of the 2030 Census.

Established in 1999 by Alan V. and Amy Lowenstein, the Institute's cutting-edge racial and social justice advocacy seeks to empower people of color by building reparative systems that create wealth, transform justice and harness democratic power – from the ground up – in New Jersey.

Any census changes that may discourage participation must be understood against the backdrop of an already disquieting undercount of people of color and foreign-born individuals.¹ The results of the 2020 Census showed that the Black, African American, American Indian, Hispanic and Latino populations had statistically significant undercounts,² including an estimated 3.30% net undercount of the Black population and a 4.99% net undercount of the Latina/Latino population, up from 2010 when the net undercount of the Black population was 2.06% and the Latina/Latino population was 1.54%.³

When already-marginalized communities are undercounted in the census, they go unrepresented in the government as a whole. In return, they lose representatives in Congress and state legislatures,⁴ life-sustaining federal funds like Medicaid and Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program (SNAP)⁵ and visibility in research that relies on census data to measure racial and gender inequities.⁶

Additionally, any census count that engages in prison gerrymandering — a practice that inaccurately shifts political representation away from the homes and communities in which people normally reside⁷ — must be remedied. Nationally, for example, although rural communities make up only about 20% of the U.S. population, it is estimated that 40% of all incarcerated persons are held in facilities located in rural areas.⁸ When the census continues to follow its policy of counting incarcerated individuals as

residents of their prisons instead of their home districts, it gives disproportionate power to areas where the population does not normally or naturally reside. As Black and other people of color are disproportionately incarcerated by the criminal justice system, the voting and political power of their communities are disproportionately weakened by this policy. Given that the vast majority of incarcerated people do not have the right to vote in this country, prison gerrymandering is a modern-day Three-Fifths Compromise and we urge the Census Bureau to stop engaging in this practice.

An inclusive and safe survey is integral to an accurate census count, and an accurate census count is vital to the Institute's work of guaranteeing equal political representation for individuals and communities of color that otherwise experience deep societal inequity in resources and power.

For this purpose, the Institute strongly urges the Census Bureau to adopt these three substantive suggestions for the 2030 census: *first*, the Bureau should stop the practice of counting incarcerated people as residents of a prison rather than their home addresses; *second*, the Bureau must not include a citizenship question to its survey; and *third*, the Bureau should affirmatively include a ("MENA") category to the census.

I. The Practice of Counting Incarcerated People as Residents of a Prison Rather Than Their Homes (Prison Gerrymandering) Unfairly and Inaccurately Shifts Political Representation Away From Their Home Communities

Prior to ending prison gerrymandering in 2020, one of the most important criminal legal system disparities in New Jersey had long been difficult to decipher: Which communities did incarcerated people come from? In New Jersey, as in the majority of states across the country, people in prison had long been counted not as residents of the communities where they came from and planned to rejoin after release, but as residents of where they were incarcerated. This counting method, known as prison gerrymandering, disproportionately impacts Black and Latina/Latino communities — who are disproportionately incarcerated by the criminal justice system¹² — siphoning their voices from their home communities to the mostly rural, predominantly white regions where prisons tend to be located.¹³

New Jersey provided a stark example of the unequal impacts of prison gerrymandering. In New Jersey, six counties across the state account for only 26% of the state's population, but hold more than 50% of the state's imprisoned population. Because prison gerrymandering counts incarcerated individuals — who cannot vote in New Jersey and will likely leave the area once they have served their time — as members of the counties they are incarcerated in and not the counties they will return to, the imprisoned population count inflated the voices of the remaining residents of those six counties. ¹⁵

For example, at the time of the 2010 Census, although only 3% of people in New Jersey prisons were from Cumberland County, a rural county in southern New Jersey that holds three state prison facilities, the county held over 45% of the state's incarcerated population. ¹⁶ The Census' practice of prison gerrymandering added an additional 42% of the prison population to the

county's count, despite the fact that those individuals were not from Cumberland County.¹⁷ Counting the incarcerated population as residents of the county instead of their home counties, artificially and unfairly increased the population count in Cumberland County and, subsequently, unfairly increased the representation of that county in the state legislature.

In January 2020, after advocacy from various state and national partners, led by the New Jersey Institute for Justice, New Jersey passed a law to end prison gerrymandering in legislative redistricting. New Jersey then ended prison gerrymandering for all redistricting, including congressional and local redistricting in August 2021. In doing so, it joined about twelve other states who have similarly ended the inaccurate counting practice. In the case of New Jersey, after census data was reallocated to count incarcerated people at their home counties instead of where they were incarcerated, per the new law, Cumberland County's population count decreased by over 7,000 people.

Likewise, the Census Bureau's practice of counting incarcerated people as residents of a prison instead of their home communities shifts political representation across the country to people who happen to live near correctional facilities, at the expense of residents who live further away.²²

Although advocates have been asking the Census Bureau to end the practice of prison gerrymandering, the Bureau often cites its interpretation of its "residence rule" to count people where they "eat and sleep most of the time" as the reason to continue its current policy.²³ This rule, however, does not account for the modern realities of incarcerated people. Between short sentences and frequent transfers between facilities, many people in prison do not actually live and sleep most of the time in the place they are incarcerated on Census Day.²⁴

In fact, according to a 2018 study conducted by the U.S. Department of Justice, ²⁵ 20% of those serving time in state prison served less than six months and 42% served less than one year, meaning they did not live and sleep in prison most of the time. ²⁶ Even among those serving longer sentences, approximately three-quarters serve time in more than one prison facility — including approximately 12% who serve time in five or more prison facilities — before release. ²⁷ This means that even for those with longer sentences, it often makes little sense to count them as long-term residents of the particular facility they are detained on Census Day. Overall, this data indicates that the Bureau's residence rule is out of step with the largely transitory realities of many who are incarcerated.

Further, as shown by the example in New Jersey, continuing the practice of prison gerrymandering weakens the voting strength of people of color and transfers political power from communities of color to predominantly white areas across the country. For example, although Black people comprise about 15% of the population of New Jersey,²⁸ they comprise 61% of the state prison population.²⁹ Black individuals are incarcerated in state prisons at nearly five times the rate of white individuals, and Latina/Latino individuals are incarcerated at state prisons at 1.3 times the incarceration rate of white individuals.³⁰ The practical consequence of these unequal and unjust incarceration rates is that counting prison populations away from their home communities disproportionately impacts the political power of certain racial groups over

others. Not only is this an unfair policy, it raises substantial concerns under both Section 2 of the federal Voting Rights Act ("VRA") and the United States Constitution.³¹

As the Census Bureau begins to plan for 2030, there are, therefore, strong reasons for it to change how it counts incarcerated people.

Not only is the Bureau's interpretation of its residence rules out of date, its practice of counting incarcerated people at prison fails to keep the Bureau up to date with evolving redistricting data needs. As of March 2022, about a dozen states have ended prison gerrymandering.³² As a result, nearly half of the country now lives in a city, county or state that has ended the practice.³³ However, because the Bureau still uses prison gerrymandering in its national count, the burden of correcting the gerrymandered data for the purpose of redistricting falls to states and localities. Where the Census is supposed to provide data fit for use in redistricting, these states and municipalities must now use time and resources they do not have to readjust the data they receive from gerrymandered to non-gerrymandered.³⁴ Often, these states and local governments do not have access to the same levels of data for incarcerated persons that the Bureau has access to; consequently, the adjusted data often does not have the same robust categories as the census, which creates additional hurdles for redistricting.³⁵ Ending this practice for the national count would thus lead to better and more accurate data that meet the evolving needs of states and localities for modern redistricting.

Furthermore, the practice of prison gerrymandering also treats incarcerated people differently than many other similarly situated groups. Ending prison gerrymandering in the U.S. Census is vital to gathering an accurate count of where all individuals, particularly Black and brown persons, consider their home communities within each state and locality, and — perhaps just as importantly — doing so would shift political power and priorities back to the communities from which people in prison actually come and plan to return.³⁶

At a minimum, it is harmful to multiple communities for the Census to base its count on inaccurate methods that will impact political power and policy for the next ten years.

The Census Bureau must, therefore, end the practice of counting incarcerated people as residents of their prison, and begin counting them as residents of the home communities they come from.

II. Adding a Citizenship Question to the U.S. Census Would Result in an Inaccurate and Systematic Undercount of Immigrant Communities

In a harmful and chilling move in late 2017, the Department of Justice ("DOJ") under then-Attorney General Jeff Sessions requested that the Census Bureau incorporate a question on citizenship status into the 2020 Census.³⁷ The DOJ argued that more granular data allowed by the census would be useful in enforcement of Section 2 of the VRA, which prohibits racial discrimination against the right to vote.³⁸

In 2018, fourteen states opposed the addition of the citizenship question, arguing that a question of citizenship goes against the constitutional requirement to "count each person in our country – whether citizen or noncitizen - 'once, only once, and in the right place." Over 125 civil rights

groups, grassroots, advocacy, labor, legal services, and other organizations, including the New Jersey Institute for Social Justice, submitted an amicus curiae in support of the lawsuit.⁴⁰ In the amicus brief, we argued that the inclusion of a citizenship question would result in a systematic undercount of communities of color and immigrant communities — which would then result in their districts suffering a loss of federal funding and resources — and that, furthermore, the citizenship question is not and has not been required to effectively enforce the VRA.⁴¹

Although the Supreme Court rejected the primary reason behind the plan to ask the citizenship question and the DOJ ultimately lost its efforts to add it to the 2020 census,⁴² the Bureau must not reinstate the question for the 2030 or any future census.

Not only have questions on citizenship status not been the practice of the modern census since 1950,⁴³ inclusion of such a question would inevitably lead to a differential undercount of historically underrepresented communities. This is not a hypothetical prospective: pre-testing for the 2020 citizenship question showed that the mere possibility of a citizenship question diminished response rates and increased anxiety over participation in the census among communities of color and immigrant communities.⁴⁴

A statistical, predictive analysis conducted by the Census Bureau in June 2019 on the potential 2020 citizenship question confirmed the negative impact on response rates that such a question would have.⁴⁵ The report predicted that should the citizenship question be added to the 2020 census, the self-response rate would likely drop an overall 2.2 percentage points, which would then increase costs and reduce the quality of the population count.⁴⁶

In fact, for over seventy years, the Census Bureau has long opposed adding a citizenship question precisely because it would lead to an undercount, which would "impact hard-to-count populations disproportionately." In 1980, for example, the Bureau wrote that "any effort to ascertain citizenship will inevitably jeopardize the overall accuracy of the population count" because "[q]uestions as to citizenship are particularly sensitive in minority communities" and "inevitability trigger hostility, resentment and refusal to cooperate." The Director of the Bureau later confirmed this in 1990, explaining the citizenship question would lead the Bureau to being "perceived as an enforcement agency" which would have a "major effect on census coverage."

Adding a citizenship question now or in the future would lead to these very same effects and harm already chronically undercounted communities. For this reason, the Census Bureau must commit to not adding a citizenship question to the 2030 census.

III. Citizens of Middle Eastern and North African Backgrounds Will Continue to Be Systematically Undercounted Without the Addition of a MENA Category

According to a report from the Census Bureau itself, the 2020 census continued its longstanding trends of undercounting Black and other people of color, while overcounting those who identified as white and not Latino.⁵⁰ People who identified as white and not Latino were overcounted at a net rate of 1.64%, almost double the rate in 2010.⁵¹ This overcount may be related to the lack of a MENA category on federal forms and the census.

Although many groups have advocated for decades for a separate MENA category to be added to the census in order to collect more detailed data on people with MENA backgrounds, the federal government still officially recognizes people with MENA roots as white.⁵² This is despite the fact that the Census Bureau has considered adding MENA as a category in the past. In a 2015 Census Bureau study, for example, researchers concluded that "it is optimal to use a dedicated Middle Eastern or North African category" for the 2020 census.⁵³ The Bureau's researchers found that "[t]he inclusion of a MENA category significantly decreased the overall percentage of respondents reporting as White."⁵⁴ While the administration of former President Barack Obama considered introducing a MENA category as a part of an updated census question about race and ethnicity, these efforts eventually stalled.⁵⁵ In 2018, officials from the Bureau announced that the agency needed to conduct more research and testing before adding MENA as a category and, accordingly, the 2020 census did not include MENA as an option.⁵⁶

This continued oversight of an entire racial group must not be repeated. It is thus imperative that the Bureau revive the efforts to add MENA as a category to the 2030 census.

Importantly, the categorization of persons with MENA backgrounds as white is not only inaccurate, but it also does not reflect the lived experiences of people within those communities. MENA individuals encompass a variety of racial identities and classifying them as white has not matched the discrimination in housing, at work and other parts of daily life that they say they have experienced.⁵⁷

In fact, a study published in January 2022 offers evidence that the majority of people with MENA origins do not see themselves as white, and that a substantial percentage of white people who do not identify as MENA do not perceive MENA people as white either. When given the option, most MENA individuals self-identify as MENA or as MENA and white. Similarly, in the 2020 American Community Survey ("ACS"), the ACS found that New Jersey was home to 97,154 people who identify as being Arab, despite the fact that the ACS also has no explicit option for identifying MENA as an ethnicity or race. The findings from both the ACS and the 2022 study provide evidence that a separate MENA label for race or ethnic identification in the census would be appropriate and more inclusive — especially for those MENA individuals whose lived experiences do not reflect the same lived experiences as white individuals.

Further, because the census has never allowed for a MENA category before, the full breadth of the MENA community is unknown and likely undercounted. Although the population of immigrants from the MENA region doubled from 596,000 to 1.2 million between 2000 and 2019,⁶² and although there are an estimated 3.7 million Arab Americans living within the U.S.,⁶³ there is little official empirical data on this growing subset of the population. And despite the fact that individuals from MENA backgrounds are categorically classified as white for the federal government and the census, these communities do not reap the material benefits of being white, despite being counted as such.⁶⁴

Not allowing a separate MENA category robs MENA communities of federal funding and resources and disadvantages their political voice, voting power and opportunity to elect candidates that represent them and their community needs.⁶⁵

To fully understand the experiences of MENA people and to gather accurate, empirical data about this rapidly growing population across the country, the Census Bureau must revive its previous efforts and add an additional MENA category during its 2030 count.

As discussed above, an inclusive and safe survey is integral to an accurate census count, and an accurate census count is vital to guaranteeing equal political representation for individuals and communities of color. The Census Bureau must design the 2030 census in a way that promotes an accurate count that does not intimidate or exclude communities from answering based on their lived experiences, and that counts people in the communities they consider their homes.

If you have any questions or would like any additional information, please contact Nuzhat Chowdhury, Associate Counsel, by email at nchowdhury@njisj.org.

Sincerely,

Nuzhat Chowdhury Associate Counsel New Jersey Institute for Social Justice

¹ See Census Self-Response Rates Mapped: 2000, 2010 and 2020, CTR. FOR URBAN RESEARCH, CITY UNIV. OF N.Y. (CUNY) (Mar. 16, 2020), https://help.gc.cuny.edu/center-urban-research/research-projects/census-maps.

² Post-Enumeration Survey and Demographic Analysis Help Evaluate 2020 Census Results, U.S. CENSUS BUREAU (Mar. 10, 2022), https://www.census.gov/newsroom/press-releases/2022/2020-census-estimates-of-undercount-and-overcount.html.

³ *Id*.

⁴ Alicia Parlapiano, *Are You a U.S. Citizen? How a 2020 Census Question Could Affect States*, N.Y. TIMES, Apr. 3, 2018, https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2018/03/30/us/impact-of-citizenship-question-on-census.html.

⁵ Plaintiffs' Complaint, at 62-63, New York Immigration Coalition v. United States Dep't of Commerce, No. 1:18-cv-05025 (S.D.N.Y. June 6, 2018) (hereafter "ACLU Complaint").

⁶ Kate Wheeling, *Why a Census Undercount Spells Trouble for Social Scientists*, PACIFIC STANDARD, Mar. 28, 2018, https://psmag.com/news/why-a-census-undercount-spells-trouble-for-social-scientists.

⁷ *Prison-Based Gerrymandering Reform*, NAACP LEGAL DEFENSE FUND (Feb. 16, 2018), https://www.naacpldf.org/case-issue/prison-based-gerrymandering-reform/.

⁸ Id.

⁹ See Sanya Mansoor and Madeleine Carlisle, When Your Body Counts But Your Vote Does Not: How Prison Gerrymandering Distorts Political Representation, TIME, July 1, 2021, https://time.com/6077245/prison-gerrymandering-political-representation/.

10 Id

¹¹ Leah Sakala, *Prison-based gerrymandering's striking resemblance to the infamous three-fifths clause*, PRISON GERRYMANDERING PROJECT, (Sept. 9, 2016), https://www.prisonersofthecensus.org/news/2011/09/09/three-fifths/.
¹² ASHLEY NELLIS, THE SENTENCING PROJECT, THE COLOR OF JUSTICE: RACIAL AND ETHNIC DISPARITY IN STATE PRISONS (2021), https://www.sentencingproject.org/publications/color-of-justice-racial-and-ethnic-disparity-in-state-prisons/.

 $^{^{13}}$ See Emily Widra, Henal Patel, and Ronald Pierce, Prison Policy Initiative, Where people in Prison Come from: The Geography of Mass incarceration in New Jersey (June 2022), https://www.prisonpolicy.org/origin/nj/2020/report.html. 14 Id.

¹⁶ WILDRA ET AL., *supra* note 13.

¹⁷ Id.

- ¹⁸ Blake Nelson, *N.J. changes how inmates are counted in census as Murphy ends 'prison gerrymandering'*, NJ.COM (Jan. 23, 2020), https://www.nj.com/politics/2020/01/nj-changes-how-inmates-are-counted-in-census-as-murphy-ends-prison-gerrymandering.html.
- ¹⁹ N.J. Assemb. A698, 2020.
- ²⁰ Andrea Fenster, *How many states have ended prison gerrymandering? About a dozen!*, PRISON POLICY INITIATIVE (Oct. 26, 2021), https://www.prisonersofthecensus.org/news/2021/10/26/state_count/.
- ²¹ WILDRA ET AL., *supra* note 13.

²² *Id*.

- ²³ Aleks Kajstura, *Our first chance to end prison gerrymandering in the 2030 Census*, PRISON POLICY INITIATIVE (Aug. 31, 2022), https://www.prisonersofthecensus.org/news/2022/08/31/frn2022/.
- ²⁴ Ginger Jackson-Gleich, *Incarcerated on Census Day: How even brief jail and prison stays can last a decade*, PRISON POLICY INITIATIVE (June 2, 2021), https://www.prisonersofthecensus.org/news/2021/06/02/sentencelengths/.
- ²⁵ See Danielle Kaeble, *Time Served in State Prison*, 2018, U.S. DEP'T OF JUST. (Mar. 2021), https://bjs.ojp.gov/content/pub/pdf/tssp18.pdf.
- ²⁶ See Jackson-Gleich, supra note 24.

²⁷ Id.

- ²⁸ *QuickFacts: New Jersey*, U.S. CENSUS BUREAU (July 1, 2021), https://www.census.gov/quickfacts/fact/table/NJ/PST045221.
- ²⁹ Offenders in New Jersey Correctional Institutions on January 4, 2022, by Race/Ethnic Identification, N.J. DEP'T OF CORR. (Jan. 4, 2022),

https://www.state.nj.us/corrections/pdf/offender_statistics/2022/By%20Race Ethnicity%202022.pdf.

- ³⁰ NELLIS, *supra* note 12.
- ³¹ See NAACP, supra note 7.
- ³² Prison Gerrymandering, PRISON GERRYMANDERING PROJECT, https://www.prisonersofthecensus.org (last visited Nov. 14, 2022).
- ³³ *Id*.
- ³⁴ See Kajsutra, supra note 23.
- ³⁵ *Id*.
- 36 See Henal Patel, et al., N.J. Inst. For Soc. Justice, Value to the Soul: People With Criminal Convictions on the Power of the Vote 14 (2019),

https://d3n8a8pro7vhmx.cloudfront.net/njisj/pages/1360/attachments/original/1570569487/Value_to_the_Soul_10-08-19 FIN WEB.pdf?1570569487.

- ³⁷ Peter Ciurczak and Ted McEnroe, *Citizenship and the census, in context*, THE BOSTON FOUNDATION (2018), https://www.tbf.org/blog/2018/march/understanding-the-census-citizenship-question-debate.
- ³⁸ *Id*.
- ³⁹ *Id*.
- ⁴⁰ Brief for the Leadership Conference on Civil and Human Rights et al. as Amicus Curiae, *California v. Ross*, 358 F. Supp. 3d 965 (N.D. Cal. 2019), http://civilrightsdocs.info/pdf/census/As-Filed-California-Brief.pdf.
- 41 Id
- ⁴² Lyle Denniston, *It's final: no citizenship question on 2020 census*, NATIONAL CONSTITUTION CENTER (July 3, 2019), https://constitutioncenter.org/blog/its-final-no-citizenship-question-on-2020-census.
- ⁴³ Tamara Keith, *FACT CHECK: Has Citizenship Been A Standard Census Question?*, NPR (Mar. 27, 2018), https://www.npr.org/2018/03/27/597436512/fact-check-has-citizenship-been-a-standard-census-question.
- ⁴⁴ Leadership Conference Amicus Brief, *supra* note 40.
- ⁴⁵ See J. David Brown et al., U.S. Census Bureau, Predicting the Effect of Adding a Citizenship Question to the 2020 Census 2 (June 2019), https://www2.census.gov/ces/wp/2019/CES-WP-19-18.pdf. ⁴⁶ Id.

¹⁵ See Ashley Balcerzak, Where do inmates fall in census count? NJ moves to end 'prison gerrymandering', NORTHJERSEY.COM (Jan. 6, 2020), https://www.northjersey.com/story/news/2020/01/06/nj-moves-count-prisoners-their-home-address-not-prisons/2795406001/.

- ⁵⁰ SHADIE KHUBBA, KRISTA HEIM, AND JINHEE HONG, U.S. CENSUS BUREAU, NATIONAL CENSUS COVERAGE ESTIMATES FOR PEOPLE IN THE UNITED STATES BY DEMOGRAPHIC CHARACTERISTICS 1 (Mar. 2022), https://www2.census.gov/programs-surveys/decennial/coverage-measurement/pes/national-census-coverage-estimates-by-demographic-characteristics.pdf.
- ⁵¹ Hansi Lo Wang, *The 2020 census had big undercounts of Black people, Latinos and Native Americans*, NPR (Mar. 11, 2022), https://www.npr.org/2022/03/10/1083732104/2020-census-accuracy-undercount-overcount-data-quality.
- quality.
 ⁵² Hansi Lo Wang, *The U.S. census sees Middle Eastern and North African people as white. Many don't*, NPR (Feb. 17, 2022), https://www.npr.org/2022/02/17/1079181478/us-census-middle-eastern-white-north-african-mena.
- ⁵³ Yousef H Alshammari, *Why is there no MENA category on the 2020 US census?*, ALJAZEERA (Apr. 1, 2020), https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2020/4/1/why-is-there-no-mena-category-on-the-2020-us-census.
- ⁵⁴ *Id*.
- ⁵⁵ Lo Wang, *supra* note 52.
- ⁵⁶ *Id*.
- ⁵⁷ *Id*.
- ⁵⁸ NEDA MAGHBOULEH, ARIELE SCHACTER AND RENE D. FLORES, PNAS, MIDDLE EASTERN AND NORTH AFRICAN AMERICANS MAY NOT BE PERCEIVED, NOR PERCEIVE THEMSELVES, TO BE WHITE (Jan. 5, 2022), https://www.pnas.org/doi/10.1073/pnas.2117940119.
- ⁵⁹ *Id*.
- ⁶⁰ Tia Azzi, *U.S. Census Bureau Classification of Arab Populations*, RUTGERS N.J. STATE POLICY LAB, https://policylab.rutgers.edu/u-s-census-bureau-classification-of-arab-populations/ (last visited Nov. 10, 2022). ⁶¹ *Id.*
- ⁶² Laura Harjanto and Jeanne Batalove, *Middle Eastern and North African Immigrants in the United States*, MIGRATION POLICY INST. (Jan. 13, 2022), https://www.migrationpolicy.org/article/middle-eastern-and-north-african-immigrants-united-states.
- ⁶³ Where do Arab Americans live?, ARAB AMERICAN INST., https://www.aaiusa.org/demographics (last visited Nov. 13, 2022).
- ⁶⁴ Laura Measher, *The 2020 census continues the whitewashing of Middle Eastern Americans*, NBC NEWS (May 21, 2020), https://www.nbcnews.com/think/opinion/2020-census-continues-whitewashing-middle-eastern-americans-ncna1212051.
- ⁶⁵ Hansi Lo Wang, *No Middle Eastern or North African Category on 2020 Census, Bureau Says*, NPR (Jan. 29, 2018), https://www.npr.org/2018/01/29/581541111/no-middle-eastern-or-north-african-category-on-2020-census-bureau-says.

⁴⁷ 131 Groups Fight to Remove 2020 Census Citizenship Question, THE LEADERSHIP CONF. ON CIV. AND HUM. RTS. (July 25, 2018), https://civilrights.org/2018/07/25/131-groups-fight-remove-2020-census-citizenship-question/. ⁴⁸ Fed'n for Am. Immigration Reform (FAIR) v. Klutznick, 486 F. Supp. 564, 568 (D.D.C. 1980) (describing Bureau's litigation position).

⁴⁹ Enumeration of Undocumented Aliens in the Decennial Census: Hearing Before the Subcomm., on Energy, Nuclear Proliferation, & Gov't Processes of the S. Comm. on Governmental Affairs, 99th Cong. 16, 23, 32 (1985) (statement of John Keane, Dir., Bureau of the Census).